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Draft speech for Mr Stephan SCHENNACH

 for the REGIONAL CONFERENCE on Stopping sexual violence against children - ratifying and implementing the Council of Europe Convention on Protecting Children Against Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse (CETS No. 201)

organised in co-operation with the Ministry of Family, Veterans' Affairs and Intergenerational Solidarity and Ministry of Justice of the Republic of Croatia

in Zagreb / Croatia on 27 October 2011

Dear Ministers,

Dear Deputy Secretary General,

Dear Excellencies, 

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen, 

Dear colleagues, 

I welcome the opportunity to address you on behalf of the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe. I would like to start by conveying the best wishes of success to the organisers of this event on behalf of the President of the Parliamentary Assembly, Mr Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, who was unfortunately not in a position to respond positively to the invitation, but who strongly supports and promotes the “Lanzarote Convention”.
I am addressing you today as a member of the Social, Health and Family Affairs Committee of the Parliamentary Assembly, for which issues related to sexual exploitation and abuse of children are amongst the top items on the agenda. I am also speaking to you as Federal Councillor of Austria and contact parliamentarian for my country to the Council of Europe ONE in FIVE Campaign to stop sexual violence against children. Through the parliamentary dimension of this campaign, the Parliamentary Assembly has been actively contributing to the promotion of the Lanzarote Convention for nearly a year. One of the central tools for this activity is the network of contact parliamentarians to which I belong and which is composed of 40 members to date. The Social, Health and Family Affairs Committee will soon produce the first compilation of the European and national parliamentary activities undertaken under this campaign – and I can tell you that there has been a great number of them so far, which, we hope, shall be followed by many more in 2012 and the following years. You will, by the way, hear more about this Campaign and the joint governmental and parliamentary action in a moment. 
Certainly thanks to the active promotion of the Lanzarote Convention by the ONE in FIVE campaign and by various players at national level, we can welcome two new Parties to the Convention today: as you may know, the host country of today’s seminar, Croatia, and Luxembourg both ratified the Convention in September, and I would like to congratulate them on this important step taken to reinforce the protection of children against sexual abuse and exploitation.

My own country, Austria, ratified the “Lanzarote Convention” on 1 June 2011. With a view to implementing it, specific legislation is currently in preparation. For the time being, the Austrian penal code makes far-reaching provisions to criminalise various forms of sexual violence against children, including the corruption of children for sexual purposes, child prostitution, child pornography and the so-called “sex tourism” undertaken with the purpose of abusing minors abroad. These provisions have been established or reinforced in the course of the most recent reform of the penal code in 2004. 
In January 2011, the National Council adopted the Federal Constitutional Law on Children’s Rights, and recognised herewith that the well-being of children and adolescents belongs to the fundamental goals of the Austrian state (next to the defence of the country or the protection of the environment). This means that for any legal action taken, the possible impact on children needs to be evaluated against the best interest of the child. Furthermore and whenever appropriate, children must be consulted on decisions concerning them. With these far-reaching provisions, Austria is amongst the pioneers of strong legislation aimed at protecting children. As such, my country would welcome any request to exchange good practice on this subject.
Nevertheless, strong legislation does not provide an absolute guarantee against child abuse. Even in Austria child abuse and mistreatment still occurs in various contexts such as families, neighbourhoods or schools. We all remember the traumatising and much reported incest case in the Austrian town of Amstetten in 2008, where a father had abused his daughter for many years. 
From my own professional experience as child minder and advisor to young offenders in the 1970s and 1980s, I know that child abuse in child care institutions and the educational sector is an issue in all European countries. 
In this respect, I draw your attention to Recommendation 1934 (2010) of the Parliamentary Assembly on Child Abuse in Institutions: ensuring full protection of the victims, which makes clear recommendations on how such abuse can be prevented. More recently the Parliamentary Assembly adopted Resolution 1834 and Recommendation 1980 on Combating child abuse images through committed, transversal and internationally coordinated action. 
In these, it suggests that the “Lanzarote Convention” should be completed and reinforced by an Additional Protocol on child abuse images and related crimes, thus taking into consideration the fact that the Internet and other new technologies play an important role when it comes to child abuse and exploitation.
In order to protect children, strong legislation is one essential element, but more is needed to protect them from the numerous dangers that threaten some of them in their everyday lives. From the programme of this seminar I have seen that professionals from various backgrounds and fields are gathered here today. I assume we all agree that all professionals and decision-makers should act in accordance with their particular responsibilities when it comes to protecting children.
I would therefore like to invite all of you to do what you can in your specific work areas to guarantee utmost protection of children, for example:
· by promoting the “Lanzarote Convention”, constituting the most complete legal reference at European level today,

· by developing or contributing to strong national, regional and local policies and institutions for the protection of children and the support of victims,

· by co-operating across professional and geographical boundaries whenever appropriate and necessary,

· and – finally – by never looking the other way when you see signs of child abuse in your environment and having the courage to speak up in order to prevent further harm being done to children. 
Children are not only our future as many like to emphasise so often, but they are living with us today, and it is today that they have the right to be protected and live fulfilled and happy lives. For doing so, they need attention and commitment from all of us.
Thank you for your attention and commitment to this important cause!
